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October 17, 2005

The Honorable Larry Phillips
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:
I am pleased to transmit my proposed 2006 budget for King County government to the Metropolitan King County Council for its consideration.  For the first time in the last five years, I am pleased to announce that the outlook for the Current Expense (CX) Fund has improved substantially.  

Over the course of the last five years, King County has been faced with challenges.  During this period we have reduced the CX budget by $137 million.  These reductions have been accomplished through rigorous adherence to sound financial policies.  To balance the CX budget we have made $74.4 million in budget reductions, we have generated $38.2 million in new revenues, and we have had savings of $19.1 million in lower salary, benefit and retirement costs.  These have been challenging times but together we have met that challenge.

The 2006 budget I submit to you today presents challenges of a different kind.  The improvement in outlook means that for 2006 we have been able to balance the CX budget without resorting to further budget reductions.  However, we should resist the temptation to declare the structural deficit we have lived with for these past five years solved.  Just as we have demonstrated prudent financial management practices in times of fiscal distress, we need to continue those practices in better times.  Now is not the time to create bow waves of additional costs for the future, but rather to consider how the resources we do have can make for a better future for the people of King County.  I urge the council, in its budget deliberations, to hold fast to the sound fiscal practices that have enabled us to submit a budget today that is balanced without resorting to spending our precious reserves.  That is the challenge we face today and it is a challenge we can and will meet.

The total budget for King County government for 2006 will exceed $3.45 billion.  That represents an increase of only slightly more than 1.5 percent above the adopted 2005 budget.  Total authorized county employment levels will rise from 13,054 in 2005 to 13,215 in 2006.
Fees and Charges
Responsible financial management allows the county to maintain stable fees and fares for a number of services.  I am pleased to announce that despite unprecedented increases in the price of diesel fuel and gasoline, Metro Transit can maintain its current fare structure – put in place in 2001 – until 2008.  The Solid Waste Division will continue operations on a stable tipping fee until 2008; one year longer than originally anticipated.  The Noxious Weed program will delay seeking a fee increase until 2007.  And the Wastewater Treatment Division will operate in 2006 on the same sewer rate and capacity charges as were adopted for 2005.

Financial Policies
To meet the continuing challenge of balancing the budget without recourse to the kinds of draconian actions we have taken over the last five years, we must continue on the path of prudent financial management practices that we have followed in the past.  To that end, I have submitted to the Metropolitan King County Council for its consideration, draft legislation which would codify the policies that lie at the heart of our commitment to prudent financial management.  The legislation proposes to codify those policies which cover the county’s CX undesignated fund balance policy, its CX debt service policy and its sales tax reserve policy.  The legislation further establishes criteria to prioritize CX services and programs funded with regional revenues and requires that suspending these policies requires an affirmative council vote clearly articulating the reasons for taking such action.

These policies are neither new nor should they be controversial.  The county has followed these policies for many years.  Those policies and reserves have served the county well, enabling us to maintain our strong bond ratings even during years when faced with significant revenue shortfalls.  

Annexations and Regional and Local Service Allocation
In 2006 the Annexation Initiative, approved by the council and begun in 2004, will continue to aggressively pursue annexations and possible incorporations of the remaining nine potential annexation areas (PAAs).  With voter action on the annexation of Klahanie by the city of Issaquah scheduled for the November 2005 ballot, attention in 2006 will turn to the PAAs of North Highline, West Hill, Fairwood and East Renton, where there are active discussions of annexation or incorporation.  These areas represent some of the largest remaining urban unincorporated areas and hold the strong possibility for significant CX savings.  The combined potential annual net benefit resulting from the annexation or incorporation of Klahanie, North Highline, West Hill, East Renton and Fairwood could be almost $10 million after departments fully implement operational changes and budget reductions due to reduced local service responsibilities.
The underlying motivation for pursuing accelerated annexations was reiterated by the results of the annual Regional-Local Service Allocation updated for 2006.  Based on calculations for the 2006 budget, General Fund local services to the urban unincorporated areas cost $42.5 million, but generate only $22.6 million in local General Fund revenues.  The General Fund covers the $19.9 million shortfall with regional revenues.  When all the remaining urban unincorporated areas are annexed or incorporated, and associated county budgets reduced, this regional subsidy can be focused on maintaining regional and rural services consistent with our role as a county under the State’s Growth Management Act.  
Since 2003, the Executive Proposed Budget has provided an allocation of revenues and expenditures by area of service responsibility – urban, local, regional, and rural – providing baseline information to guide our transition to be the regional and rural government of King County.  In each of these years, the methodology and quality of the data have been refined and improved upon, allowing for greater accuracy in deriving revenue and expenditure figures.  In 2006 that effort will continue to develop high quality data for decision making and a discussion regarding rural service delivery will be initiated.  
Health Reform Initiative
In 2005, King County launched the Health Reform Initiative.  This program represents an innovative approach to address the continued double-digit increases in health care costs that employers are facing nationally and locally.  The approach involves a two-pronged strategy to work regionally with the broad spectrum of interests that can impact health care service delivery and to design a new health plan for King County employees that rewards and reinforces accountability for health and health care related decisions and actions.

In 2005, backed by strong support from our labor partners, King County established pilot programs to help reduce the long-term trend of increases in health care costs.  In 2006, King County will begin the Wellness Assessment Program, and in 2007, King County will begin the Healthy Incentives℠ Program that will encourage employees and their spouses/domestic partners to improve or maintain their health.

The biggest successes of this first year of the Health Reform Initiative have been the expansion of a strong partnership with King County’s labor unions and the establishment of an effective communications and outreach effort.  This has resulted in extremely high levels of participation in the new pilot programs; participation rates that translate into increased savings for the county.  
· The Nurseline provides members 24-hour access to consultation services and an online library of resources.  County usage of this service is 52 percent higher than the average rate of other users of this service.

· The Enhanced Member Outreach program counsels patients before, during, and after hospital visits to help members through the treatment process.  County participation in this service has been 29 percent above the average rate of usage by other employers using this service.

· The MedQuery program scans medical and pharmacy records to check for treatments that are likely to have adverse results.  Through its use of evidence-based protocols, MedQuery in the first six months of 2005 flagged 28 KingCare℠ cases at the highest severity level, prompting immediate calls to the prescribing physician.  According to MedQuery’s records, the patients involved ran the risk of seizures, strokes, and death due to kidney failure, blood clots, heart attacks, and drug toxicity.  First quarter savings looking at avoided costs indicate King County is 73 percent above what was projected in 2004.

For 2005, King County’s claims costs are coming in dramatically below what was projected a year ago at this time.  Paid claims for KingCare℠, including the county’s prescription drug program, for the first nine months of 2005 are only 2.4 percent above the level of claims for the first nine months of 2004.  This is good news for budget planning for 2007 as it allows us to begin restoring needed reserves for the Benefits Internal Service Fund; but it is too early to declare total victory in our efforts to control health care costs.
Based on the limited data available to date, our first year of the Health Reform Initiative is showing great promise.  Claims costs are coming in lower than expected.  Just under half of that is the result of the new programs.  The remainder of the better-than-expected claims experience is due to a combination of factors related to large claims activity and a higher level of utilization of network providers and that saves us money.  
In 2006, we will implement the Healthy Workplace Funding Initiative that was announced at our May Leadership Forum.  That program – funded at $25 per benefits eligible employee – will enable departments, with the participation of their employees and our labor partners, to address healthy workplace issues.  While this may seem a relatively small initiative, it will deliver multiple benefits:  it demonstrates our commitment to helping our employees at work to support their healthier lifestyles which will make them more effective and efficient employees; and it will reduce the number of medical claims and slow the rate of growth in our employee health care costs.  
Additional programs, which will result in healthier employees and lower costs, include sponsoring the first Countywide Health and Benefits Fair in September that attracted twice the projected attendance, producing an easy-to-read monthly newsletter Health Matters sent to homes for families to share, providing flu shots in November, and setting up on-site weight management programs, which will begin in January.  We will soon solicit proposals to provide employees and their families discounts to gym facilities.  There is a heightened level of awareness that we all need to start taking personal responsibility to improve our health and to protect our current benefits plan. 
Law, Safety, and Justice
Law, safety and justice programs remain the highest priority expenditure for the county and the 2006 budget preserves and, in some cases, makes increases in those programs.  For 2006, law safety and justice agencies will maintain their total share of current expense expenditures at 71 percent of the total CX budget.  
The 2006 Executive Proposed Budget features additions to the Prosecuting Attorney’s Office budget in support of initiatives recommended by the Prosecuting Attorney which I fully support.  In response to advances in forensics analysis, the budget includes the formation of a “Cold Case Unit” that will work closely with local law enforcement agencies in reviewing and cataloging evidence from the more than 550 murder cases still unsolved in King County.  In addition, the budget includes funds for the creation of an Auto Theft Unit.  A car is stolen in Washington State every eleven minutes with 47 percent of those thefts occurring in King County.  This new unit will allow for more aggressive case filing, more timely case processing and increased sanctions, especially for repeat offenders, protecting our citizens and businesses from the costs and dangers associated with car theft.  

The Department of Adult and Juvenile Detention (DAJD) remains committed to the goal of enhancing community safety by providing secure detention when needed while expanding programs that provide alternatives to secure detention.  The Executive Proposed Budget invests funds in the Community Corrections Division to further expedite the judicial decision to place, detain or release defendants and offenders into alternatives.  On average, each day 320 offenders will be placed in alternatives to secure detention, meaning that those offenders will not be incarcerated in the two jails operated by the department.   

To help the county address and control the rising costs of detention, funding is also included in the DAJD budget for support of the Integrated Regional Jail Initiative, a collaborative effort by King County and the county’s cities to evaluate current jail systems and capacity in King County, and to identify and analyze options to meet long-term detention needs.  To coordinate with the cities’ activities and timelines, DAJD will begin population, capacity and cost-model analyses in 2005 and continue that work in 2006, performing an analysis that incorporates results from the previous studies in order to identify options to meet future capacity requirements.  This effort will help the county control the costs of detention
The Jail Health Services program, which provides health care to prisoners located within the two King County correctional facilities, continues to work on programs that will create efficiencies that will translate into reduced health care costs.  Jail Health Services is moving forward with the Electronic Health Record (EHR) project initiated in 2004.  The EHR will ensure that consistent and proper medical care is provided to inmates, as well as improve efficiency of the medical providers administering care to inmates.  Cost savings will be realized after the successful implementation of HER.
The Office of the Public Defender (OPD) will see a substantial increase in budget in 2006 as a result of the implementation of a new model that outlines how OPD contracts are to be negotiated. It makes a concerted effort to arrive at a contract for the agencies that accurately reimburses them for the costs of meeting the county’s legal responsibility for providing indigent defense services.  In accordance with a motion approved by the County Council, the 2006 Executive Proposed Budget includes significant changes to the previously used contract model for public defense services, using a model which utilizes a detailed framework for pricing indigent legal defense services.  
The end of grant funding for the Green River Homicide investigation has provided an opportunity for both the Sheriff’s Office and Metro Transit.  Twelve officers previously funded and slated to be released will instead be redeployed to the Metro Transit Security Contract in June of 2006.  This changes the model of service delivery for Metro Transit from meeting the manpower needs through off duty officers overtime to providing a dedicated force.  The change is a mutually beneficial transaction, as the Sheriff’s Office will avoid eliminating officers and Metro Transit will avoid paying the one-time start up costs associated with new officers.
Through prudent fiscal management, the Automated Fingerprint Identification System (AFIS) has been able to accumulate a fund balance that averted the need for a renewal levy in 2005, saving the taxpayers of King County over $12 million.  When voters approved a five-year levy in September 2000, it was expected that the levy would run from 2001 through 2005 and that a levy renewal would be required in 2005.  Instead, the proposed budget for AFIS assumes that the AFIS fund balance will be used to fund AFIS activities in 2006 without an additional property tax levy in 2006.  This plan will require the Sheriff’s Office to carefully manage and monitor AFIS fund expenditures in order to fund 2006 expenditures without any new levy funds.  In order to continue AFIS operations after 2006, a renewal of the AFIS levy will need to be sought in 2006 for collection beginning in 2007.
Public Health
As the provider of healthcare to an ever increasing population of uninsured and underinsured patients, the county’s Public Health Department has felt the strain associated with meeting the healthcare needs of patients who cannot afford to pay; the most vulnerable population in King County.  In combination with changing Medicaid reimbursement policy, this has resulted in the Public Health Fund not receiving revenues it needs as demand for services has increased.  Public Health has worked to mitigate these impacts by finding alternate sources of revenues, spending reserves, and when necessary reducing services in ways that would minimize the impact on service delivery.  In 2005 the financial condition of the Public Health Fund would not allow the Public Health Department to continue its service levels without additional revenue sources.  These challenges were developing just as the county began a two year operational master planning process that is expected to address many of the service delivery issues that the agency will need to confront in order to operate in an environment of expanding patient needs with diminished revenue sources.  

The county was faced with a choice of increasing the Current Expense Fund transfer to sustain the current service model or reducing healthcare services to our most vulnerable populations.  With your support, we made the decision to increase the transfer of county discretionary funds to allow the health department to sustain service levels for essential programs while completing the operational master plan.  This policy decision has been continued in the 2006 Executive Proposed Budget and the CX transfer has been increased to continue funding critical healthcare services.  The 2006 budget increases the county’s contribution rate from discretionary funds to 12 percent of total proposed expenditures.  From 2001 to 2005 the participation rate had been 9 percent of actual revenues.  This increased current expense subsidy is expected to continue through 2007 when the operational master plan implementation is completed and together we can assess the best approach to assure continuation of essential health services to our citizens.
Homelessness
With the 2005 publication of A Roof Over Every Bed: Our Community’s Ten-Year Plan to End Homelessness in King County, the region began an intensive effort to find and implement solutions to homelessness.  King County is taking a leadership role in that effort, serving as host of the Committee to End Homelessness as it works to coordinate a comprehensive response to ending homelessness.  The Committee to End Homelessness will work to identify and tear down barriers to creating housing and other supportive programs, readjust some existing resources and seek to identify new ones.  

The 2006 Executive Proposed Budget reflects this imperative to end homelessness through continued management of existing programs and services that directly aid the homeless as well as funding several new initiatives to aid our efforts.

· Passage Point:  Working with the YWCA, we will redevelop the former site of the Cedar Hills Alcohol Treatment Center into transitional housing for 70 women and their families, many of whom will be exiting the criminal justice system.  Passage Point will provide on-site education, job training, mental health and chemical dependency counseling, parenting classes, and child development – creating a new life and a real second chance for homeless women. 

· Jumpstart:  The county will work with local cities to collaborate with local nonprofits to purchase low-cost motels and other properties for renovation as permanent and affordable housing through a challenge grant structure whereby the county would commit $7 for every $1 committed by the city, in exchange for the city’s efforts to expedite zoning and other siting issues.

· We will create new initiatives to strengthen our collaboration with faith based communities.  

· We will undertake a review of our current county employment programs to strategize ways to best serve ex-offenders and create more opportunities for independent and successful lives. 

Regional Trail System
In late September, I released the recently completed King County Land Use, Transportation, Air Quality and Health Study report.  Among the many findings in that report, which explored the linkages between how communities and transportation systems are built and their effect on everything from driving habits to physical fitness, was that residents of the most “walkable” areas of King County were more physically active – and less overweight – than those in areas with fewer pedestrian-friendly amenities.  As I noted at that time, the report lends support to our commitment to build the nation’s premier network of bicycle and pedestrian trails.  

I am pleased to tell you today that my 2006 Executive Proposed Budget furthers that goal:  to build the nation’s premier network of bicycle and pedestrian trails.  Our robust real estate market and the accompanying increase in Real Estate Excise Tax revenues enable us to advance an aggressive trail program.  The Parks and Recreation Division budget includes $8.76 million dollars for projects that will expand and interconnect our trail network.  Among the regional trail projects included in the budget are acquisition or development projects for the East Lake Sammamish, Sammamish River, Green River, Soos Creek, Lake Youngs, Cedar River and Burke Gilman Trails.  We will also begin major work on developing the final trail plan to create a paved corridor connecting Sammamish State Park to Marymoor Park and starting system-wide improvements to upgrade user facilities such as benches, picnic tables, trash receptacles, and access security.
Protecting Our Environment
King County is justifiably proud of its long tradition of protecting the natural environment that all of the citizens of King County cherish.  Our list of accomplishments in environmental protection grows every year and 2006 will be no exception.  My proposed budget includes funds to continue or expand our environmental programs in many ways.  Included among these are:

· With the cooperation and participation of local jurisdictions in King and Snohomish counties, we have completed the development of plans of action for recovery of the salmonid species identified by the federal government.  Those three plans cover an area that’s almost the size of Delaware and Rhode Island combined.  But the job of recovering salmon is not done.  King County pledges to continue its role as a lead entity and maintain the consortium that has thus far worked so successfully.  The proposed budget includes funds for the development of scientific monitoring and adaptive management and $3.8 million for ecosystem restoration projects.

· The 2006 Executive Proposed Budget includes $1.6 million to continue the implementation of the only site specific application of critical areas protections in the nation.  King County’s innovative approach to protecting our sensitive or critical environmental features such as rivers, wetlands, seismic-prone and slide areas takes the specifics of each and every property in mind.   With the Rural Stewardship Plan, the Farm Management Plan, and the Forest Management Plan, rural property owners will get the full attention of county biologists and land use planners to accommodate land use in an environmentally friendly way.

Performance Measures
King County has made significant progress in using performance measures to assess our delivery of services to the public and how efficiently and effectively we are doing so.  We can and will further improve these efforts, however, with work that is being done at both the executive and council levels.  The work of the Council Auditor in working with our separately elected officials to develop business plans and appropriate performance measures is a significant piece of those efforts and one which I fully support.  On the Executive side, in 2006 we will institute a program called KingStat which will work with Executive agencies to develop performance measures that assess the efficiency with which we deliver services and the effectiveness of those programs in meeting our goals.  The 2006 Executive Proposed Budget includes funding to support that effort in the Office of Management and Budget and the Department of Natural Resources and Parks.  

Working with the Council Auditor, we can together make our performance measure program a model.  I look forward to working with the Council Auditor to further our performance measures work.
I urge the council, in its budget deliberations, to hold fast to the sound fiscal practices that have enabled us to submit a budget today that is balanced without resorting to spending our precious reserves.  Further, I urge the council to carefully consider and adopt the legislation which I have previously submitted.  Adoption of that legislation will send a clear message to our citizens, our stakeholders, and the financial community that King County is serious in preserving our strong credit rating and living within ours means.  
The Transmittal Package
In addition to the 2006 Proposed Budget Ordinance, this transmittal package includes the following separate legislative components and reports that have been incorporated in the 2006 Executive Proposed Budget transmittal package.

Fee Ordinances

· Airport – Increased fees for aircraft tie-downs, fuel field use fee and landing fees.

· Facilities Management Division – Increased fees for right-of-way construction permits. 

· Law Library – The Department of Judicial Administration will reallocate from the current seventeen dollars to twenty dollars the portion of Superior Court civil filing fees paid to the credit of the library. 

· Solid Waste - The Solid Waste Division collects a surcharge that is a pass through to the Public Health Department for funding of the Local Hazardous Waste Management Program (LHWMP).  The proposed fee increase will allow the Solid Waste Division to incorporate increases to the collection of fees for the LHWMP 
· Gambling Taxes – I am also transmitting a gambling tax ordinance that will increase card game room tax from 11% to 14%.
Other

An ordinance related to creating the Fire Marshal Division in the Department of Development and Environmental Services (DDES) will establish a separate division with distinct responsibility for this function in DDES.
Technology Business Plan and Strategic Technology Plan with Motion
· As defined by KCC 2.16.07581, the 2006 Proposed Technology Business Plan is also being transmitted in this package.  This provides the appropriate details and context review of the proposed budget as it relates to information technology projects.  The Executive proposed 2006 budget contains appropriation requests totaling $53 million, including $46.7 million proposed to be added to the existing budgets of 15 active projects, $3 million proposed for 16 new projects, and $3.4 million for 18 equipment replacement projects. The new information technology investments mainly represent work to stabilize the technology environment and set the stage for collaboration across agencies.  These investments will position the county for the major efforts on the horizon related to supporting county services through the strategic implementation of technology.  A final report will be published following County Council adoption of the 2006 budget as a record of the funded information technology projects that will be monitored by technology governance and whose progress and outcomes will be reported each year in the Annual Technology Report.  

· The King County Strategic Technology Plan 2006-2008 as endorsed by the Strategic Advisory Council at their July 20th meeting, with one member abstaining, is submitted for the County Council’s review and approval.  In my September 26, 2005 letter to you, I explained that the endorsement followed from internal meetings where concerns related to operational autonomy and human resource business rules were discussed. The separately-elected members agreed that their concerns from those discussions had been addressed satisfactorily in the plan as presented in the July 20th Strategic Advisory Council meeting.
· This plan represents a general update of the 2003–2005 strategic plan that was approved by the County Council by Motion 11660.  The updated strategic plan has been developed from the policy foundation approved by the County Council in Motion 11482, building on the comprehensive consultant report that was approved by reference when the 2003-2005 plan was approved.  The vision, goals and guiding principles form the policy framework and have not been changed in the updated plan.  However, some aspects of the county’s business environment and objectives have changed over time, and specific technology objectives have been updated to relate to those changes.  Accomplishments and progress toward the goals and objectives defined in previous versions of the Strategic Technology Plan have also been provided.

To continue our high-level performance measurement structure, the plan’s objectives have been aligned with primary IT Goals: Efficiency, Public Access and Customer Service, Transparency and Accountability for Decisions, and Risk Management.

I am requesting that the County Council consider approving this updated plan to provide support for the strategic direction on technology investments to all branches of county government.  Also included is a motion to approve the updated plan with this transmittal.
Sent under separate cover, but transmitted at the same time as the budget, are the following: 
· An ordinance to authorize a cost of living adjustment (COLA) for non- represented county positions for regular, term-limited and temporary employees.  The proposed COLA is comparable to the standard county union labor agreement for 2006.  Since the actual COLA rate was not known at the time of the preparation of the budget, we are transmitting placeholder documents that will be updated with the final COLA rate for 2006 and transmitted to Council on October 21, 2005.  

· A motion approving four projects to be funded under Title III of the Secure Rural Schools and Community Self-Determination Act of 2000, Public Law 106-393.  As described in the motion, Public Law 106-393 provides stable and consistent funding for roads and schools by allocating revenue to the county from federal lands in the county.  In order to receive the full payment available under the act, the county must annually “elect” to dedicate a portion of the proceeds (at least 15% and not more than 20%) to resource-related projects; federal projects under Title II, or county projects under Title III.

· Two resolutions proposed for ratification by the Green River Flood Zone District’s Board of Supervisors.  The resolutions are for adopting the Green River Flood Zone District’s budget and work program as well as implementing the provisions of RCW 84.55.120 authorizing an increase in the Green River Flood Zone District’s property levy for tax collection in 2006. 

I ask the council to give my 2006 proposed budget your careful consideration and join with me in continuing to move King County forward.
I certify that the funds are available.
Sincerely,
Ron Sims

King County Executive
Enclosures
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King County Councilmembers
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